APEC ECONOMIC COMMITTEE MEETING

FIRST 1998 PLENARY MEETING

19 FEBRUARY 1998

PENANG, MALAYSIA

The APEC Economic Committee (EC) held its first plenary meeting of the 1998 cycle on 19 February 1998 in Penang, Malaysia.  The meeting was chaired by Dr. John M. Curtis of Canada and attended by Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; the People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; the Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; the Republic of the Philippines; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand and the United States of America.  The APEC Secretariat was present.  The three members-designate, Peru, Russia and Vietnam, attended as observers.  The PECC, ASEAN Secretariat and the South Pacific Forum were represented.

The Chair opened the meeting by welcoming the members-designate.  He explained the background to the establishment of the Committee in 1994, and outlined the scope of the Committee’s work on the trade and investment liberalisation and facilitation (TILF) side as well as the economic and technical cooperation (ECOTECH) issues dealt with by the Committee.  The Chair reminded the Committee that its Terms of Establishment required it to review its mandate at the conclusion of this year.

On behalf of the Committee, the Chair expressed condolences to Chinese Taipei on the loss of several of their senior economic officials in the recent air disaster in Taipei.

1.
Adoption of Agenda 

The Committee adopted the agenda proposed by the Chair without amendment.

2.
Business Arrangements 

The Chair informed the Committee of the business arrangements for the meeting.

3.
Review and discussion of implications for the EC’s 1998 work and its role in APEC flowing from Vancouver Ministerial and Leaders Meetings and from SOM I

The Chair reviewed the outcomes of the Vancouver Ministerial and Leaders’ Meetings in respect of the Economic Committee’s work.  He noted that the 1997 APEC Economic Outlook had contributed to providing a better understanding of the causes and responses to the economic crisis that hit the region beginning in mid-1997.  As well, the related studies on trade and investment liberalisation and subregionalism had been well-received by Ministers, who had emphasized the importance and usefulness of this work.  Further, the Committee, through the contribution of the Infrastructure Workshop, had helped to shape various components of the 1997 SOM Chair’s infrastructure initiative, including  the Vancouver Framework on Enhanced Public-Private Partnerships in Infrastructure Development; the sectoral “focussed outcomes”;  and the protocol for enhanced cooperation amongst APEC Export Credit Agencies and Export Financing Institutions. The Chair also highlighted the substantial amount of analytical work done in 1997 on improving understanding of the Impact of Expanding Population and Economic Growth on Food, Energy and the Environment (FEEEP), including through the work of the Task Force on Food and the Economic Committee’s FEEEP Symposium. 

The Chair advised the Committee that its 1998 work program had been discussed in some detail at SOM I.  Senior Officials had strongly emphasized the importance of the Committee undertaking analytical work on the current financial instability in the region and had expressed their wish that the Committee continue to work closely with Finance Officials in preparing this analysis, which , as in 1997, would be presented as part of the annual Economic Outlook.  Senior Officials also had welcomed the Committee’s decision to examine the role of Science and Technology in supporting economic growth and development as the theme of the structural chapter of this year’s Outlook, noting that this accorded with the priority attached to work in this area by the 1998 SOM Chair.

The SOM had also endorsed the Committee’s proposed work on infrastructure and looked in particular to the Committee, through its Infrastructure Workshop, to implement those aspects of the Vancouver Framework that fell under its aegis; to follow up on the results achieved at Vancouver in developing concepts for focussed outcomes in the areas of sustainable cities and infrastructure for rural integration and diversification; and to carry out the feasibility study for a Network of Infrastructure Facilitation Centers.  The Chair reminded the Committee that the new ECOTECH Sub-Committee of the SOM would have an overall interest in APEC’s work on infrastructure, and the Committee would need to collaborate closely with the Sub-Committee in carrying out its activities in this area.

The Chair informed the Committee that he had advised Senior Officials of the status of the Committee’s work on FEEEP and that this work would move into a new policy-oriented phase in 1998.  SOM had agreed that the FEEEP report setting out options for possible joint actions could be a deliverable for the Leaders’ meeting in Kuala Lumpur.

The SOM had agreed that the Economic Committee Chair should be part of the Steering Committee for the CTI’s new initiative on The Impact of Liberalization, and had also welcomed the Committee’s work on the Information Society project as an analytic, context-setting contribution to APEC’s work this year on electronic commerce.

4.
Economic Outlook and Related Projects 

4.1
1998 Economic Outlook 

The Committee reviewed the proposal put forward by China, as Chair of the Economic Outlook Task Force, for the preparation of the Committee’s 1998 APEC Economic Outlook.  The Committee noted that the current economic situation and near-term outlook was dominated by the consequences of the financial sector and exchange market instability that had gripped a number of member economies since mid-1997.  Reflecting the growing economic inter-dependence of the region through trade and investment, this crisis affects all members of the APEC community.  Accordingly, the Committee strongly affirmed the importance of this year’s Outlook document providing a thorough review and analysis of the crisis, and of its impact on member economies.  The Committee agreed that, in carrying out this activity, it would be essential to continue to draw on, to the extent possible, work underway within the Finance Ministers process.

As regards the analysis, it was agreed that it should explore the banking sector aspects; the role of capital flows and foreign direct investment; the impact of debt levels and the implications of currency devaluations for debt servicing; the need for an early warning mechanism, including through improved transparency and data provision, and a review of macroeconomic and structural reform responses.  In this regard, it was noted, that the comparative value-added of the Outlook’s analysis would lie more in setting out clearly the impact of the crisis on member economies’ economic prospects as well as on trade and investment flows in the region, and providing some sense of the extent to which the latter impacts could be expected to be transitory or alternatively might persist for some time.  The Committee agreed that the reports on individual economies should be short, succinct and issue-oriented, focusing in the relevant cases on the consequences of the current financial instability.

As regards the structural chapter, China informed the Committee of the preparatory work which had been undertaken, the Committee agreed that the theme of the role of science and technology in supporting economic growth and development was timely and would provide analytical support for some of the SOM Chair’s ECOTECH themes for 1998.  The Committee further noted that the plans for the structural chapter were ambitious and that a well-focussed approach would be required to carry out this work.

China thanked the Committee for the comments and suggestions and indicated that these issues would be explored in depth at the first meeting of the Economic Outlook Task Force to be held on 21 February.  The report of this meeting is appended as Attachment 1.  China also advised that a symposium to discuss the 1998 Economic Outlook was planned for 16-17 May 1998  (dates to be confirmed) in Xiamen.  In this regard, China expressed its hope that the Committee would endorse its application for APEC financial support to ensure that some key expert speakers could attend.

The Chair requested the active participation of all members of the Committee in preparing the 1998 Outlook.  Timely and accurate data from member economies would be essential to ensuring high quality analytical work in an area which was of the highest priority for Economic Leaders and Ministers.  Ideally the work should be substantially completed by the September meeting of the Committee so that it could be endorsed and published in time for presentation at the meetings in Kuala Lumpur in November.

The APEC Secretariat noted that there had been considerable interest in the 1997 Economic Outlook – this publication had been downloaded over 880 times from the APEC Home Page over a 10-week period, and was by far the most popular publication on the web-site.  The Committee agreed that the 1998 Outlook was likely to generate even greater interest and should therefore be a very high priority for the Committee this year.

The Committee also agreed that the 1998 Outlook document should cover the economic prospects for the three members-designate and invited their representatives to participate in the Task Force and to contribute to the 1998 Economic Outlook.

The Chair announced that Chile had offered to undertake responsibility for the 1999 Economic Outlook.  Chile proposed to focus on assessing the impact of the financial crisis on trade and investment flows and economic growth.  The Committee expressed its appreciation to Chile and accepted its offer to take responsibility for coordinating next year’s Economic Outlook.

4.2
Information Society

Canada and Korea reported to the Committee on the Small Group discussion on The Information Society project which had taken place on 18 February (a copy of the Summary Report of the discussion is appended as Attachment 2).  The Small Group had considered, in particular, how the project could be shaped to support the SOM Chair’s proposed ECOTECH themes of HRD and Science and Technology, APEC’s high priority initiative this year on electronic commerce, and the continued work on the Asia Pacific Information Infrastructure.  The Small Group had also discussed possible synergies between this project and other Economic Committee projects such as the 1998 APEC Economic Outlook and the study on Cost and Productivity Trends, as well as the possible utility of thematically integrating these projects. 

The Committee agreed on the importance of this study providing contextual background and analytical support for the key activities identified by Economic Leaders, Ministers and Senior Officials in respect of information society and related issues, including trade liberalization under the ITA and Telecoms Agreement, the Asia Pacific Information Infrastructure initiative, the electronic commerce initiative, and the economic and technical cooperation initiatives being launched in 1998 under the rubrics of human resource development and science and technology. Canada and Korea informed the Committee that they would continue to collaborate closely in developing the draft, taking into account the input from member economies in the Small Group discussion and the need to highlight the thematic links between this and other APEC activities, and would plan to have a further draft completed in time for the Committee’s review at its next plenary meeting in September.

4.3
Cost and Productivity Trends and Patterns of Specialization in APEC 

Hong Kong, China reported to the Committee on the Small Group discussion on this project which had also taken place on 18 February (a copy of the Summary Report of the discussion is appended as  Attachment 3).  The broad conclusions of the study were that a linkage can be drawn between openness to trade and improved growth through high growth in Total Factor Productivity (TFP) and/or high investment ratios.  The study also found a broad correlation between economies with high growth in TFP and those specialising in industry sectors with above-average growth.  The Small Group had discussed these conclusions in some depth and had raised a number of questions bearing on the interpretation of the results.  It was agreed that it would be useful to supplement the quantitative work that had been done with brief qualitative reviews of salient trends in member economies in order to enrich the overall results and, in particular, to highlight changes in trends over time that might otherwise be masked by overall period averages.  The Committee also agreed that comparison of the results to domestic analyses would be useful to confirm the general sense of the results.

The Committee noted  that the results of this study might well yield synergies with the work on the Information Society and the 1998 Economic Outlook and agreed to review this tentative conclusion as these various projects were moved forward over the course of the year.

The Committee noted that, in the Small Group, Hong Kong, China had undertaken to write to member economies specifying additional information which was required and seeking further comments.  Member economies were requested to respond by 31 March.  The Committee agreed that the Small Group would be reconvened at a convenient time, possibly on the margins of the Economic Outlook symposium in May, to finalise the study.

5.
TILF-related Projects 

5.1
Report on progress on the Survey on Trade and Environment 

China reported to the Committee on the progress which had been made on this TILF-related project.  At present, the research team was undertaking visits to most APEC economies; this phase of the project is to be completed by the end of March.  The representative from China noted that it was unfortunate that, due to budgetary reasons, the leader of the project was not able to attend the Committee meeting himself, but he had requested that his willingness to receive comments and suggestions from member economies be conveyed to the Committee.

The Committee thanked China for its work in developing the project.  Delegations agreed that there would be value in further refining the scope of the project, particularly in respect of defining the meaning of environment and determining more precisely the nature of the information required and the use to which the collected information would be put.  It was agreed that member economies would send their comments in writing to China.  Strong interest was expressed in seeing a copy of the draft report as soon as possible, and the Committee requested that it be circulated before the seminar that was being planned for June.  The Committee agreed that, given the complexity of the subject matter, additional time may be needed to complete the project.

5.2
Impact of Trade Liberalization

a.
Request from HRD WG Lead Shepherd for EC to include analysis of human resource and social impacts in its work on the impact of trade liberalization

The Chair referred the Committee to the request by the Lead Shepherd of the HRD Working Group for the Committee to include analysis of human resource and social impacts in its work on the impact of trade liberalization.  The Committee recognised that Ministers had expressed interest in APEC undertaking work in this area, and agreed to provide assistance to the HRD Working Group.  The Committee noted, however, that in terms of economic analysis it is often relatively easy to identify the adjustment costs that labour bears but much harder to precisely identify the often thinly-spread but cumulatively larger benefits that accrue to liberalizing economies.  Accordingly, the Committee urged caution in undertaking this work and particularly in interpreting the results of studies in this area.

The Chair proposed that, as a first step, the Committee prepare an inventory of work which had already been undertaken by member economies in both the public and private sectors as well as by international organizations in this area.  This inventory would be reviewed by the Committee to ensure that it provided a full and balanced picture, but that there would be no policy-driven work at this stage. The Chair undertook to write to members defining the scope of this work and the nature of the information that would be required. The Chair also proposed to write to the APEC Studies Centres asking them to explore the possibility of undertaking work in this area.  The Committee agreed to these suggestions and to the Chair’s further suggestion that these initiatives be brought to the attention of the CTI as contributions to the latter Committee’s work under the leadership of Australia on The Impact of Liberalization.

b.
Request from the Convenor of the CTI’s Group on Services for a reference paper on the role of services trade liberalization in economic development

The Convenor for the CTI’s Group on Services (GOS) presented to the Committee a proposal for analytical work by the Committee on the role of services sector liberalization in economic growth and development.  The GOS Convenor noted that this would support the work of the GOS in promoting liberalization in the services sector.  The Committee welcomed the proposal for collaboration on this important issue and requested further clarification of the scope of the proposed work.  The GOS Convenor undertook to take up this issue within the GOS and to provide the Committee with a more specific proposal.

c.
Dissemination of Results of 1997 work  

The Chair noted that APEC faces the challenge of communicating the impact of trade and investment liberalization to the broader public to maintain support for this work.  In this regard, he noted that, at their meeting in Vancouver in November 1997, APEC Trade Ministers welcomed the APEC Economic Committee’s analytical work on the impact of trade and investment liberalization and agreed that it would be useful to build on this body of work to promote a better understanding of the impacts, the benefits and the costs of trade liberalization.  As one response to Ministers, the Chair noted that he would be travelling to Paris immediately upon completion of the EC meeting to present the results of the Committee’s 1997 TILF studies to the OECD’s Trade Committee, which is engaged in similar work this year.  Several members reported their own efforts to promote awareness of these studies and of the benefits of trade and investment liberalization within their own economies.  The Committee agreed that this was an important follow-up task for all members in order to make the best possible use of the analytical work produced within the Committee.

Related to this, the Chair noted that APEC Senior Officials had agreed at SOM 1 that Australia would coordinate a broader effort at communicating the impact of trade liberalization within member economies.  He noted that the EC Chair had been invited to sit on the Steering Group for this initiative which would build on the Committee’s past and on-going activity.

The Chair also informed the Committee of other outreach activities in respect of the Committee’s work on FEEEP and infrastructure and urged members to continue this type of activity.

5.3
Impact of Investment Liberalization in APEC: Plans/Timelines for compilation and editing of the full individual economy case and sector case studies in completion of Part II of the study  

The Chair noted that, in order to finalise the study on The Impact of Investment Liberalization in APEC in time for the 1997 Ministerial and Leaders’ meetings, it had been necessary to focus only on the summary of the various individual economy and sectoral case studies that had been developed during 1996 and 1997 by member economies.  In taking this decision, it had been recognised that there was a wealth of additional information of a more detailed nature that might be highly useful for researchers and those directly involved with investment rule making and liberalization that could not be included in this first published round.  Accordingly, it was suggested that, subject to agreement by the Committee, this information might usefully be made public in a subsequent publication during the course of 1998. Chinese Taipei, which had undertaken responsibility for coordinating this work, noted that it was prepared to continue with a second phase along these lines.  The Committee thanked Chinese Taipei for this expressed willingness to continue and agreed that it would be useful to complete this project on this basis, possibly including other case studies that member economies might wish to put forward.  It was agreed that the work on this project would be reviewed at 
EC 2 in September 1998.

6.
Impact of Expanding Population and Economic Growth on Food, Energy and Environment (FEEEP)

The Chair introduced this topic noting that great strides had been taken in 1997 in advancing understanding within APEC of the many interlinkages and cross-cutting aspects of the nexus of issues denoted by FEEEP.  He further noted that work in 1998 would move into a new and highly important policy-oriented phase as the Committee, together with other APEC fora engaged on this issue, including most directly the Task Force on Food (TFF), the Energy Working Group (EWG) and Senior Environmental Officials (SEOs), develops options for possible joint actions for consideration by Leaders when they meet in Kuala Lumpur in November 1998.  To help stimulate thinking as to the possible shape that these options might take, but without pre-judging the results of these deliberations, he noted that a non-paper on his authority, setting out some possible illustrative examples, had been circulated for the consideration of the Committee.  Against this background, the representatives of the TFF, the EWG and SEOs reported on developments in these respective areas.

a.
Food:  

TFF Co-Chairs Australia and Japan reported on the TFF’s meeting of 18 February noting that important advances had been made in finalising the analytical portion of the TFF’s agenda and that it would now turn increasingly to identifying initiatives for possible joint actions to address FEEEP-related concerns in the region.  In this regard, the Co-Chairs welcomed the FEEEP non-paper as a useful contribution to the work of the Task Force and that of other fora.  The Co-Chairs also noted that other APEC fora would indeed become increasingly involved with the FEEEP initiative as it moved from the conceptual stage to implementation.  The Committee formally approved the use of EC publication funds to publish the analytical studies prepared by the TFF.  The report of the TFF meeting is appended as Attachment 4.

b.
Energy: 

Australia, as the EWG Lead Shepherd, outlined the main results achieved by the EWG in 1997 as well as the recent completion by the APERC of the regional energy outlook that would be discussed at the APEC Energy Ministerial to be hosted by Japan later in 1998.  Japan commented on the plans for the Energy Ministerial: topics on the agenda would be policy coordination based on APERC’s research, enhancement of energy efficiency and the regional gas pipeline infrastructure.  Further details would be discussed in the coming EWG meeting.

c.
Environment:  

Canada, as host of the 1997 Environment Ministers meeting on Sustainable Development, informed the Committee of work to implement the initiatives launched by Ministers at Toronto.  In this regard, Canada thanked Chinese Taipei for hosting the workshop on sustainable cities in December 1997 at which the Economic Committee’s work on the use of economic instruments for environmental protection had been presented.

d.
Proposal for 1998 FEEEP Work Plan:  

The Committee discussed how best it might proceed in addressing FEEEP issues in 1998.  Committee members welcomed the Chair’s non-paper as a useful illustrative document and agreed with the non-paper’s emphasis on cross-cutting elements as in keeping with this being a Leaders’ initiative.  Members also agreed with the approach recommended in the non-paper of not pre-judging the “menu” of possible joint actions but rather allowing this to emerge from the several work programs of the various involved APEC fora.   It was noted in this regard that the TFF would give special attention to food-related initiatives that might lend themselves particularly well to other FEEEP areas.  It was also noted that the infrastructure-related FEEEP initiatives would have considerable resonance in some member economies as possible ways to not only address longer-term FEEEP concerns but also as ways to address more immediate concerns in assisting recovery from the economic crisis that some members are currently experiencing.

The Chair welcomed the comments from members and requested that the non-paper be given consideration in capitals to permit work and thinking to be advanced. This discussion would, in the first instance, be conducted electronically.  However, it was suggested that advantage be taken of upcoming EC-related meetings, notably the Infrastructure Dialogue/Workshop in Chinese Taipei in May and the TFF meeting on the margins of SOM II in Kuching in June, to convene small groups to help advance thinking on FEEEP and the development of specific proposals.

7.
Infrastructure 


a.
Report on the proposed Infrastructure Workshop Work Program.

Indonesia, as Chair of the Infrastructure Workshop, noted that the Workshop had already completed a very substantial amount of work, including the various contributions to the 1997 SOM Chair’s initiative on infrastructure.  Indonesia indicated that it remained firmly committed to advancing the Committee’s infrastructure program, noted that a proposed agenda for the meeting of the Workshop on 22 February had been circulated, and proposed to take up the discussion of the work program on infrastructure at that time.  The Committee thanked Indonesia for its continued leadership on this important work program and for its report on the plans for 1998.  The report of the Workshop meeting is appended as Attachment 5.

b.
Plans for the Infrastructure Roundtable/Workshop in Taipei, May 1998.

Chinese Taipei reviewed the proposed agenda for the discussions at the Infrastructure Dialogue and Workshop, thanked those economies that had already responded to the request to nominate speakers and panelists, and requested other member economies to respond as soon as possible in order that the plans could be finalised in a timely fashion.  Chinese Taipei also emphasized the importance of involving the business community in the Dialogue discussion, as had been done at past Dialogues.  This was particularly important this year as the Dialogue would contribute significantly to implementation of the Vancouver Framework that had been endorsed by APEC Economic Leaders. The Committee thanked Chinese Taipei for its efforts in developing the program and expressed its confidence that the Dialogue would contribute significantly to APEC’s work in this key area.

c.
Further work on Infrastructure “Focussed Outcomes”, in conjunction with the ECOTECH Subcommittee.

Canada, as past APEC Chair, reaffirmed its commitment to following up on the advances on infrastructure achieved at Vancouver, and in particular in respect of the sectoral “focussed outcomes”, the Vancouver Framework, and the feasibility study for a Network of Infrastructure Facilitation Centres.   In this regard, Canada noted that, given the prospective but still not fully clarified role of the ECOTECH Subcommittee in respect of the implementation of ECOTECH outcomes, it did not wish to prejudge or preempt the role or mandate of this new body and wished to work with it and other fora to ensure that elements of this work were advanced efficiently and effectively in the appropriate fora.   Canada further urged that  the difficulties associated with implementing multi-disciplinary, multi-fora, multi-year ECOTECH projects should not be underestimated and that  a very significant degree of commitment would be required from members to ensure success.  The Committee thanked Canada for the report; it was noted that these issues would be further explored at the 22-23 February Joint Fora meeting and the informal consultations with the Chair-designate of the new SOM ECOTECH Subcommittee.

8. Intra-Regional Migration 

The Committee deferred discussion of this project to a Small Group meeting convened on 20 February.  The report on the Small Group meeting is appended as Attachment 6.  The Small Group engaged in an intensive discussion of the conceptual and methodological issues raised in this study, commented on the difficulties associated with obtaining reliable data, especially on illegal movement of workers, and considered how the project might be advanced in light of possible limitations on data availability. 

In terms of process, Hong Kong, China indicated its intention to produce an interim report by early May and a draft final report in August for consideration at the Economic Committee’s second plenary meeting, tentatively scheduled for 5-6 September.  While further consultation on the study would be conducted primarily through electronic means, consideration would be given to taking advantage of the EC-related meetings in China (1998 Economic Outlook Symposium) and Chinese Taipei (Infrastructure Dialogue/Workshop) in May to organize another Small Group to discuss the interim report. Hong Kong, China noted that it would be important to obtain the cooperation of a greater number of members than had yet positively responded to its questionnaire soliciting data to develop the data base, while nonetheless pursuing publicly available sources such as through the International Labour Organization and elsewhere.

9.
Other Business

9.1
Secretariat report on matters affecting the Committee 

The APEC Secretariat reported on the status of the Committee’s publications program.  In 1997, the Committee had published five documents : the 1997 Economic Outlook and the three related TILF studies; and the report of the Los Cabos Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue on Infrastructure Development.  The Committee agreed that all these publications should be put on the APEC Secretariat’s Homepage as downloadable documents.  The Secretariat advised the Committee that the study on the use of Economic Instruments for Environmental Protection was currently being prepared for publication and would be ready for distribution in March 1998.  The Committee had been allocated $101,000 for its publications program in 1998; this should be sufficient to meet the Committee’s anticipated requirements. 

The Secretariat advised the Committee that in order to keep communications costs down, and also to provide a more timely service, it would be seeking to distribute more documents by e-mail.  Members of the Committee were requested to advise the Secretariat of their e-mail addresses to facilitate this process.

9.2
Future meetings (EC Chair / APEC Secretariat)

The Committee agreed that, in accordance with its Terms of Establishment, it would meet twice in plenary session in 1998.  The next meeting of the Committee would take place in September in Kuantan, Malaysia.  The Chair again reminded the Committee that it would need to review its mandate at that meeting and report its conclusions to SOM III.

9.3
Document Access

The Committee agreed that the draft agenda for the meeting, and the Chair’s Summary and its attachments (the reports of the three Small Group Meetings, the Task Force on Food, the Task Force on the Economic Outlook and the Infrastructure Workshop) should be public documents.  As the other meeting documents were in draft form, access to these documents would be restricted.

9.4
Other Business:

Canada informed the Committee that it had updated the Foreign Direct Investment data which it was maintaining on behalf of the Trade and Investment Data Working Group.  The 1994 tables were now ready although they had not been finalised because some economy data was missing.  Member economies were requested to assist Canada on this task by providing the necessary data within the stipulated time frame.  The APEC Secretariat undertook to circulate the 1993 and 1994 tables to EC members.

China tabled a draft proposal to the Budget and Administrative Committee for APEC funds to be allocated to the Economic Committee to enable key speakers to attend the Economic Outlook Symposium to be held in China in May 1998.  The Committee supported the proposal, although noting that speakers from international organisations should, if possible, pay their own travel costs.  The Committee gave the Chair in-principle approval to sign the funding proposal, subject to any refinements to the proposal recommended by the APEC Secretariat.

The Chair closed the meeting, thanked the Malaysia authorities for their excellent arrangements and kind hospitality, and reminded members that the Committee would next meet in plenary session in early September 1998 in Kuantan.

Attachment 1

Chair’s Summary Report

Meeting of the Task Force on the 1998 Economic Outlook

February 21, 1998

The APEC Economic Committee’s Task Force on the 1998 Economic Outlook held its first meeting on 21 February 1998 in Penang, Malaysia.  The Meeting was chaired by Dr. Xue Lan of China and attended by Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; the People’s Republic of China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; the Republic of Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; the Republic of the Philippines; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand and the United States of America.  The APEC Secretariat was present.  The three members-designate, Peru, Russia and Vietnam, attended as observers.  The PECC Secretariat was represented.

The Chair reported briefly on the discussion of the 1998 Economic Outlook at the meeting of the Economic Committee on the 19th of February and the importance that Senior Officials had attached to this activity in 1998 in view of the economic crisis that had touched a number of member economies. Senior Officials had strongly emphasized the importance of the Committee undertaking analytical work on the current financial instability in the region and had expressed their wish that the Committee continue to work closely with Finance Officials in preparing this analysis for the 1998 Economic Outlook document.  Senior Officials also had welcomed the Committee’s decision to explore the role of Science and Technology in supporting economic growth and development as the theme of the structural chapter of this year’s Outlook, noting that this accorded with the priority attached to work in this area by the SOM Chair.

The Task Force reviewed the preliminary draft of the regional economic outlook.  It was noted that the Finance Ministers would undoubtedly provide a carefully considered interpretation of the causes of the crisis and assessment of the responses, which would be drawn on directly in preparing the 1998 Outlook document.  Accordingly, members of the Task Force suggested that the comparative value added of the Task Force would lie in concentrating on the consequences of the crisis for the regional economic outlook, for trade and investment flows, and other impacts.  In view of this clarification, the Chair agreed that the data request prepared to support the analysis for this part of the Outlook would be carefully revised and re-circulated to members as soon as possible.

As regards the individual economy reports, members agreed that, while developments in individual economies should not be the focus of the Outlook, accurate reporting of key trends in member economies was essential to assessing the regional trends and outlook.  In this light, members reviewed the draft model report prepared by China.  In general, it was agreed that there should be as much continuity as possible with the format of the 1997 Outlook.  Given the current economic circumstances, members agreed that it would be inappropriate to attempt to consider the prospects for the region beyond the medium term.  Accordingly, it was decided to maintain the time horizon of the outlook to a 3-year period, with the short-term focusing on the developments in the current year and in 1999, and the medium-term portion covering the period to 2001.  It was agreed that individual economy reports should not exceed 4-5 pages in length, in line with the 1997 Report and members were requested to provide succinct and focused submissions to the Chair.  It was agreed that the practice of using boxes to highlight key developments in member economies had been a useful innovation and should be encouraged. The Task Force reviewed the data request against the background of these views and the experience in past years.  A number of suggestions and requests for clarifications were made.  The Chinese drafting group responded to the questions and the Chair noted that a revised and clarified data request would be circulated to members as soon as possible.  The Chair requested that members respond to the data request no later than April 9, 1998.

Members also carefully reviewed the proposed outline of the structural chapter of the Outlook, which will focus on the role of science and technology in supporting growth and development.   Members agreed that the overall structure was appropriate and discussed in some detail the objectives of the specific sections as well as the associated data requests.  A number of questions were raised and the Chinese drafting group clarified the intended nature and scope of the chapter.  It was agreed that, in reviewing the status of APEC’s current ECOTECH activities in the science and technology area, existing sources would be used, appropriate consultation would be undertaken with the relevant APEC fora, and caution would be exercised in drawing policy implications, in keeping with the EC’s analytical mandate. It was agreed that the Chinese drafting group would review the draft outline and the data request in light of the discussion and that a revised version would be circulated to members as soon as possible.

Finally, the Task Force discussed the preparations for the 1998 Economic Outlook Symposium which will be held in Xiamen, China, May 16-17, 1998.  It was noted that this Symposium would provide an opportunity for APEC officials, eminent scholars and economic experts and forecasters from business and academia to discuss recent and prospective economic trends and developments in the region and to provide input to the development of the 1998 Outlook document, including the structural chapter.  Members noted that the mid-May date meant that it was a high priority to finalize plans for the Symposium, to invite key speakers and to nominate delegations from member economies. The Chair requested the cooperation of all member economies in contributing to a successful Symposium.

As regards future meetings, the Task Force agreed that it would conduct its work primarily through electronic means and would meet only on the margins of the Outlook Symposium and again immediately prior to the second EC plenary in September. The APEC Secretariat informed the Task Force that it was imperative to submit a final document to the Secretariat for publication by the end of the first week in October to ensure that the document would be ready in time for the Kuala Lumpur Ministerial and Leaders’ meetings.

Attachment 2

Chair’s Summary Report

Economic Committee Small Group on the Information Society 

February 18, 1998

Representatives of a number of APEC member economies met on February 18, 1998 to discuss the Economic Committee’s work on The Information Society that is being conducted under the leadership of Canada and Korea.  The Small Group was chaired by a representative of the EC Chair.  It reviewed the results of this work to date and considered possible synergies between this work and other studies being undertaken by the Economic Committee, in particular with the study on Cost and Productivity Trends and Patterns of Specialisation and the 1998 Economic Outlook, the structural chapter of which will consider the issue of the role of science and technology in economic growth and development, as well as to the broader APEC agenda.

Canada introduced the discussion with a general overview of the project and Korea elaborated on the aspects for which it had taken responsibility. It was noted that economic growth theory provides a ready-made theoretical framework for consideration of the role of the information society in supporting economic growth and development.  It was further noted that a range of indicators was used to measure the extent of development of the information society in APEC member economies  The results indicate that there is a very wide range in the stage of development of the information society across APEC member economies and, further, that open economies and/or those with close connections to the USA and Japan appeared to be well positioned for further development in this respect.   It was also noted there was a range of “conditioning factors” that influenced the development of the information society within member economies, including capital inflows, human resource development, supporting infrastructure and economic framework policy environments.

Against this background, the Small Group discussed what messages might usefully be drawn from this work, how it relates to the Economic Committee’s project on Cost and Productivity Trends and the1998 APEC Economic Outlook, how it might be shaped to support the themes of HRD and Science and Technology being featured in APEC in 1998, and how it might serve to provide an analytical context for the APEC initiatives on electronic commerce and the Asia Pacific Information Infrastructure.  

The Group concluded that the Information Society project was indeed very timely and well positioned to serve, with some further development, as an integrative, contextual piece for the many strands of related work being developed in APEC in 1998.   China, as the Chair of the 1998 Economic Outlook Task Force, noted that there were indeed many elements in the proposed structural chapter in this year’s Outlook that would benefit from close collaboration with the Information Society project.  The Small Group agreed that “bundling” the Information Society project with the 1998 Economic Outlook, as well as possibly with the project on Cost and Productivity Trends and Patterns of Specialisation, made considerable sense. This latter aspect was to be reviewed subsequently in a Small Group meeting that would focus on this latter project.

As regards further development of the Information Society project, it was suggested that an overview chapter be developed that would serve to summarize the main results of the paper, focusing in particular on drawing out the linkages amongst various inter-related initiatives within APEC including, in particular, trade liberalization under the ITA and Telecoms Agreement, the Asia Pacific Information Infrastructure initiative, the electronic commerce initiative, and the economic and technical cooperation initiatives being launched in 1998 under the rubrics of human resource development and science and technology. 

Canada and Korea agreed that they would continue to collaborate closely with each other and with the Economic Outlook Task Force in further developing this work.

Attachment 3

Chair’s Summary Report

Economic Committee Small Group on Cost and Productivity Trends 

February 18, 1998

Representatives of a number of APEC member economies met on February 18, 1998 to discuss the paper Cost & Productivity Trends & Patterns of Specialisation in APEC (draft of February, 1998) that was prepared by Hong Kong, China.  The meeting was chaired by a representative of the EC Chair.  The Small Group reviewed the results of the paper and considered possible synergies between this project and other work being undertaken by the Economic Committee, in particular the work on the Information Society and on the 1998 Economic Outlook, the structural chapter of which will consider the issue of the role of science and technology in economic growth and development.

Hong Kong, China introduced the paper and provided an overview of the results.  The broad conclusions of the study are that a linkage can be drawn between openness to trade and improved growth through high growth in Total Factor Productivity (TFP) and/or higher investment ratios.  The study also finds a broad correlation between economies with high growth in TFP and those specializing in industry sectors with above-average growth. The study conducts tests to determine the likely direction of causality underlying these correlations and also considers possible factors, such as the degree of liberalization of internal markets, that might contribute to the observed patterns of productivity growth and specialisation.

The members of the Small Group complimented Hong Kong, China for the work in preparing the study and the excellent presentation and discussed the results in some depth. Hong Kong, China urged caution in interpreting the results and noted a number of caveats applying to the data and the methodology, pointing out that the measure of TFP would be influenced by, for example, the extent of education and R&D in member economies.  It responded to a number of questions bearing on the interpretation of the results including, inter alia: 

· the impact of using alternative measures of openness (e.g., import ratio vs. Import plus export ratio);

· accounting for the possible impact of different consumption patterns in domestic economies on the measure of Revealed Comparative Advantage (RCA);

· accounting for the impact of including the services sector in the measure of TFP in establishing links with patterns of specialisation in the goods sector; and

· accounting for the possible role of supply side impacts on relative prices in influencing the results (e.g., the impact of trends in oil prices).

It was agreed that it would be useful to supplement the quantitative work with brief qualitative reviews of salient trends in member economies in order to enrich the overall results and, in particular, to highlight changes in trends over time that might otherwise be masked by overall period averages.  It was also noted that comparison of the results to domestic analyses would be useful as one means of confirming the general sense of the results.

The Small Group noted that the results of this study might well yield synergies with the work on the Information Society and the 1998 Economic Outlook but it was suggested that it would be prudent to review this tentative conclusion as these various projects were moved forward over the course of the year.

Attachment 4

Meeting of the APEC Task Force on Food

18 February, 1998

Penang, Malaysia

Co-Chairs’ Summary Record 

1.)
The seventh meeting of the APEC Task Force on Food (TFF), co-chaired by Japan and Australia, was held in Penang, Malaysia on 18 February, 1998.  Mr Peter Hussin, First Assistant Secretary, Trade Negotiations Division, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australia was welcomed as the new Australian Co-Chair to succeed Dr. Geoff Raby.  Dr. John Curtis, Chairman of the Economic Committee (EC) briefed the Task Force on work being undertaken in the EC on FEEEP that related to the activities of the TFF.

2.)
The Task Force discussed the Area 2 Draft Report on Food Processing and Distribution and commended the efforts of the co-shepherds, the Philippines, Indonesia and Canada for presenting such a comprehensive report to the TFF for consideration.  The Co-Chairs stressed the need for the Area 2 Report to be finalized quickly so that the full report on the outcomes of the TFF’s analytical work could be published as soon as possible.  Member economies have been asked to provide written comments on the draft text by 6 March, 1998 to the co-shepherds (copied to the Co-Chairs and the APEC Secretariat).  The Report will then be finalised and circulated to members by the Co-Chairs prior to publication.

3.)
The TFF agreed on the operational arrangements for progressing and completing its 1998 work program.  The main focus will be on the development of a range of possible options for joint actions in the four broad areas of research and development; investment in infrastructure; trade and other matters; and environmental issues.  It is expected that these options will be reviewed and the outcomes submitted to Ministers and Leaders for consideration and decision in November.  Given that the work program of the TFF encompasses a number of elements which may touch upon the activities being undertaken in other APEC fora, the TFF Co-Chairs will write to relevant Lead Shepherds and Chairs of other APEC fora advising them of the focus of  the TFF’s work, and inviting feedback on areas of commonality of work, in an effort to avoid duplication and take advantage of any areas of possible complementarity.  TFF participants have also undertaken to consult with the Chairs of APEC fora, for which their own economy has direct responsibility, on possible interklinkages they see between work activities. 

4.)
A useful preliminary discussion took place at the meeting on the scope and structure of the possible options to be developed for joint actions which will be pursued further at the June meeting of the TFF.  It was agreed that economies would submit to the Co-Chairs by mid-April, 1998 suggested options in a succinct form. On the basis of the contributions received from member economies, the Co-Chairs would prepare a draft set of possible options for circulation to capitals at least one month prior to the June meeting when a substantive discussion would take place.  Following the June meeting, economies would be given until the end of July to provide the Co-Chairs with any additional written comments to be taken into account in the preparation of the draft report to Ministers and Leaders.  It was agreed that a concerted effort would be made to finalize this report at the September TFF Meeting.

5.) The next TFF meeting is tentatively scheduled for Wednesday, 17 June, 1998 in Kuching, Malaysia.

Attachment 5
Chairman’s Summary Report

Economic Committee

Infrastructure Workshop

22 February, 1998

Penang, Malaysia

The first Economic Committee (EC) Infrastructure Workshop meeting for 1998 was held in Penang, Malaysia on 22 February 1998. The meeting was chaired by Mr. Gembong Priyono, Minister’s Assistant for Integrated Urban and Regional Development of the Indonesian Ministry of Public Works, on behalf of Mr. Ruslan Diwiryo. Representatives from Australia; Brunei; Canada; Chile; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Malaysia; Philippines; Chinese Taipei; and the U.S.A were present. Vietnam was also present as an observer. The EC Chair was represented, and the APEC Secretariat attended the meeting.

Introductory Remarks

The Chairman conveyed Mr. Diwiryo’s apologies for being unable to attend the meeting. In summarising the scope of the Workshop’s existing Work Program, the Chairman outlined how the agenda for the Workshop and for work throughout the year would be consolidated around the implementation of the Vancouver Framework for Enhanced Public-Business/Private Sector Partnerships in Infrastructure Development (“the Framework”) which was endorsed by Economic Leaders at their meeting in Vancouver, November, 1997. 

Discussion of overall work program targets for 1998

It was noted that a large portion of the work leading up to the Framework had been carried out under the Workshop and so there was already a strong congruence between the two. The Workshop needed also to respond to further direction from Senior Officials and the EC, as well as possible future input from the new SOM Sub-committee on Ecotech, in reference to their tasking of APEC fora.

The representative of the EC Chair noted that the focus of the Workshop’s program on Public-Business/Private Sector Partnership (PPP) was also not affected by the on-going instability in some Asian members’ economies that had not reduced the longer term needs for infrastructure. The need remained to make up existing deficiencies and to increase the business/private sector role in delivering improved infrastructure services. Nevertheless, there had been large cutbacks in infrastructure investment in recent months. This ‘hiatus’ in investment provides an opportunity to implement the best practices that would now be even more necessary to infrastructure investment in the region. Several economies noted that there was considerable private sector interest in the effects of economic turbulence on infrastructure investment and on how this is to be responded to. The USA noted that economies that had responded well to such setbacks in the past had developed strengths through the necessary reforms, which served them well long beyond the period of recovery. It was also noted that the availability of resources to undertake structural reform was now reduced in some economies. This required careful focusing of effort on achieving both immediate and permanent benefits.

It was considered appropriate to now take stock of what had been achieved through the Workshops and in other fora and then to concentrate on examining carefully the role the Workshop could best play in contributing to implementing the Framework. It was confirmed that the character of this work should continue to emphasise private sector interests and participation, particularly in the use of Public-Business/Private Sector Roundtables. Efforts should be made to intensify and modify the Workshop’s approach to achieve deliverables while the related discussion in the SOM on Ecotech proceeds. 

Several members noted the close relationship and potential overlaps with work of the EC, several task forces and Working Groups. It was agreed that the Workshop would need to take great care to draw on the outputs of that work and make appropriate inputs into other foras’ deliberations to avoid duplication. It was agreed that the Infrastructure Workshop should continue to focus on each of the action areas under the “Improving Capacities” and “Information and Consultation” aspects of the Framework without risk of duplication with other foras’ work; and that the Workshop could provide feed-back to the EC and Senior Officials and the Ecotech Sub-committee as appropriate on what it sees as the Workshop’s role under the Framework.

The Workshop then went ahead to review the activities under the existing work program to examine how they could contribute to the Framework and how they might be modified and consolidated to enable more productive concentration on implementation of the Framework. It was later agreed that the Chair would draw from this discussion to circulate a revised work program reformatted and consolidated around clear Framework implementation objectives. Members would be able to respond to this and it would be finalised at the May Workshop in Taipei.

Workshop Activities

Framework aspect: Improving Capacities

Review of Analytical Work on Infrastructure (A.1)

The Workshop noted its appreciation that Australia had completed this activity and that the final report of the “Review of Recent Analytical Work on Infrastructure” provided very helpful suggestions that had strong relevance to the current review of infrastructure cooperation coverage and methods. Australia advised that it intended to publish the report through the APEC Secretariat Homepage.

Analysis and projection of infrastructure investment and economic development relationships: Comparisons of the cost of infrastructure and measures to support provision with the efficiency/competitiveness cost to industry (A.5.a)
It was concluded that this was unlikely to be a productive area of activity as the public and private sector were now very conscious of infrastructure needs and value and so it was unnecessary as well as technically very difficult to quantify the benefits. It was agreed that the activity would no longer be pursued by the Workshop.

Categorising and assessing of the primary areas where further analytical work could better serve decision-makers at the policy, planning and investment levels (A.2.b) 

and

Review of the overall impact of projected investment levels as an input into the assessments of economic outlook (A.5.b)
 It was agreed that concise information on the qualitative and quantitative impact of economic turbulence in Asia and responses would be useful to the business/private sector as well as the public sector at this time. It was agreed that this could most effectively be obtained through the cooperation of the multilateral agencies, such as the World Bank, IMF, and possibly ESCAP who had an active role in this area. The Chair agreed to follow up earlier favourable contacts with the World Bank and others to request their assistance in preparing a concise summary document projecting infrastructure requirements in the APEC region as background information for Public-Business/Private Sector discussions at the May Dialogue. It was noted that this should be carefully coordinated with the work of the Economic Committee’s Task Force on the Economic Outlook. Several economies noted that private sector contacts had exhibited concern about both the impact of the changed situation on their project opportunities and/or about the practicalities of dealing with the crisis. The Chair undertook to use the discussion with the agencies to explore whether they would also be able to extend their reviews so as to draw out insights into ‘best practices’ in responding to the impact of economic turbulence.

Credit Worthiness Enhancement (A.2.c)
Japan reported on the successful conclusion of the Protocol among Export Credit Agencies and Export Financing Institutions of the member economies of APEC in November 1997 (a copy of the Protocol was tabled as document 98/SOM1/EC/Infra/005). The Protocol responds to a call made by Leaders in 1996 at Subic. The cooperation covered by the Protocol may include cooperation and coordination in respect of financing, insurance, guarantees and securities, as well as training and technical assistance. The Workshop congratulated Japan and Canada on leading this work to a successful conclusion and recognised that the resulting cooperation had great potential benefits to infrastructure investment and that the next stage of cooperation would be left to ECAs and EFIs themselves. The human resource development program under HRDWG would be continued. It was noted that the Workshop’s effort in specifically encouraging the cooperation between these agencies was now concluded. It was also noted that economies should encourage their ECAs and EFIs to lend their considerable expertise and participation to other cooperation activities and particularly in the context of Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogues.

Exchanging information on available tools to improve the direction of planning for infrastructure (A.3.a) 

Australia advised that this project had been put on hold pending a review by the Workshop on the need for further work on infrastructure planning to be carried out, given the extensive work already undertaken on this at the Los Cabos Public-Business/ Private Sector Dialogue. It was agreed that the need for this activity to continue would be re-assessed in terms of the Workshop’s revised work program priorities for 1998. Indonesia appreciated that Australia’s Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO) was already active in promoting and sharing the use of such advanced tools for planning and monitoring sustainable urban and regional development in Indonesia as a notable example of the application of such tools and APEC cooperation. 

Illustration of possible policies and modes for infrastructure investment and service provision (B.1)

There was a lengthy discussion on this subject that distinguished between three areas of infrastructure provision. These were:

· firstly, policies and modes of provision that provide an environment for investment;

· secondly, policies and modes of infrastructure provision to support “the development of cities that are economically viable, environmentally stable and socially healthy”, as called for by APEC Ministers; and

· thirdly, policies and modes of infrastructure provision that promote integration and diversification of rural communities, also called for by APEC Ministers.

The discussion about how best to carry forward the work on the first item as distinct from the work on ‘best practices’ was inconclusive. The Chair undertook to reflect on the discussion and re-examine this as part of the review of the overall Work Program and consult with members to expedite progress in this area. 

Work on sustainable cities was being carried out under the auspices of Environment Ministers. Specific discussion on infrastructure aspects and the principles that should be observed in infrastructure development was continued as a special focus meeting led by Canada at the 1997 Los Cabos Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue. It was agreed that the discussion on appropriate policies and the means to implement infrastructure to support sustainable development was clearly relevant to the Vancouver Framework and would continue as a separate activity under the Workshop. This would also be a discussion topic in the May Dialogue in Taipei. Canada has indicated its interest in continuing to lead this initiative. The Chair will consult with Canada on the shaping of that activity in conjunction with preparing a proposal for a revised and consolidated Work Program re-cast around the activity areas of the Vancouver Framework. 

The Workshop was advised that some analytical work in the rural infrastructure area had been done by Indonesia, as well as in the Task Force on Food in the context of the FEEEP initiative. Indonesia agreed to continue developing this subject leading on from that early work and advised that it would circulate a proposal that would include recommendations for structuring of a discussion at the May Dialogue. The importance of close consultation between relevant fora on this issue was stressed. 

Framework aspect: Information Sharing and Consultation

Sharing of information and examination of sound practices in preparing and implementing infrastructure services (B.2)

This activity groups together best practice exchange and review activities on a wide range of Public-Business/Private Sector cooperation over the full project cycle from planning to retirement. There was a lengthy discussion on how to consolidate and carry forward this work. A major consideration was the extent to which the Workshop should pursue production of documentation on best practices versus encouraging networking between practitioners and centres of excellence that, through their work, had developed and held a wide range of best practice information. Indonesia suggested that further work on compiling and publishing best practices should be modest and at this stage focus on improving the way information is presented to make it more useful. Indonesia also suggested that a higher priority be given at this stage to working with interested public and private sector entities to study the feasibility of, plan and mobilise a wider network of expertise that could sustain a more comprehensive and dynamic body of best practice exchanges. It was agreed that the Chair would continue this review of the work program approach and that a proposal would be circulated and developed in discussion with members. 
Information Sharing (A.3.b)

Japan reported that the planned work for an initial establishment of an Infrastructure Development Information Network (Infra-Net) web site had been implemented by the APEC Secretariat with Japan’s funding support (The progress report was tabled as document 98/SOM1/EC/Infra/010). The Infranet site is set up on the APEC Homepage and is linked to other sites including the ID**2 of Chinese Taipei. Japan proposed combining further Infranet development with that on ID**2 and on the APEC Network of Infrastructure Facilitation Centres.

Chinese Taipei reported that the Infrastructure Demand Information Database (ID**2) providing access to compiled information and analyses, was now fully operational with data from many APEC economies. Chinese Taipei called on members to update data, particularly where it was substantially changed because of the economic turbulence in Asia.

Canada recounted the evolution of the proposal for an APEC Network of Infrastructure Facilitation Centres. Recalling that the next step was to study the feasibility of such a network, Canada suggested that this study could be more effective if it were conducted in cooperation with a representative group of potential major participants in a "network of networks" covering the wide range of information and best practice areas relevant to the full cycle of infrastructure planning and investment. Canada requested members to identify interested institutions within their economies and provide contact information to Canada as early as possible.

The importance of regular re-evaluation of the usefulness of infrastructure databases to industry was re-affirmed.

Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue, Taipei May 1998 

Chinese Taipei presented an “Amended First Announcement” of the Dialogue subject matter and called for further comments and expressions of interest in participating in the various sessions by 5 March. Several members expressed their support for the Dialogue and provided initial indications of the areas in which they would provide presentations and papers as well as help to recruit further high quality participation as listed below. Several suggestions were taken up to improve the Dialogue focus. It was agreed that the session on financing would focus on the effective preparation and structuring of projects to gain access to a wider range of financing and risk coverage instruments as finance and risk coverage markets develop. The proposed nature of the discussion under the topic “Bridging cultural differences”, which is an important aspect of practical investment mobilisation, will be elaborated by Chinese Taipei so that members can review the likely interest in this as a Roundtable topic.

Current expressions of interest in participation in papers and presentations:

Climate for Private Investment:

Financial and capital market development:

To be reviewed

Enabling Legislation:




Philippines

Tendering and selection procedures:


Chile (for Toll Roads)

Public/Private Partnership:

Infrastructure decisions and financial stability:

To be reviewed

Indonesia in cooperation with

multilateral agencies

Bridging cultural differences:



To be reviewed

Training and Capacity Building:



Canada

Institutional and infrastructure development

for sustainable cities:






Sustainable infrastructure development:


Hong Kong, China

Urban regeneration:




Canada, Indonesia

Infrastructure for Rural Diversification

and Integration:





Indonesia

Networks to facilitate infrastructure investment:

Assessing existing APEC database:


Chinese Taipei, Canada

Reviewing the preliminary results of 

the feasibility study:




Canada, Chinese Taipei 

The USA advised that it had strong interest in the Dialogue and would soon advise its areas of participation.

Next Meeting

The next meeting will be coordinated with the Public-Business/Private Sector Dialogue in Taipei in May.

Attachment 6

Chair’s Summary Report

Economic Committee Small Group on Intra-Regional Migration Trends 

February 20, 1998

Representatives of a number of APEC member economies met on February 20, 1998 to discuss the Economic Committee project on Intra-Regional Migration that is being developed under the leadership of Hong Kong, China.  Hong Kong, China outlined its proposed approach to the study as regards the theory, the methodology, the data requirements from member economies, and the time frame and process for completing the project. The members of the Small Group thanked Hong Kong, China for the work in preparing the proposal and the excellent presentation and discussed the project in some depth. 

Hong Kong, China noted that the project intended to examine the role of the cross-border movement of labour, in part by building a data base of labour movement into and out of APEC economies over a ten-year period, covering both permanent and short-term (e.g., seasonal or guest-workers) flows; legal and illegal flows; skilled, unskilled and managerial flows; and male-female breakdowns (the latter possibly shedding light on gender-related issues). While the study would be limited to APEC economies, inflows and outflows of workers to non-APEC economies would also be considered as the emphasis would not, for the most part, be on bilateral flows. Conceptually, the study would link labour migration to trade classified by its intensity in natural-resources, labour, human capital and technology.  Some of the issues on which the study might shed light include the issue of whether cross-border movement of labour complements or substitutes for movement of goods; comparative impacts on the traded-goods and services sectors vs. the non-traded and services sectors; and linkages between FDI and labour movement (e.g., FDI chosen as a mode of utilizing and protecting the proprietary information of multinational firms and expatriate workers moving with FDI as complementary managerial resources).

The Small Group engaged in an intensive discussion of the conceptual and methodological issues raised in this study, commented on the difficulties associated with obtaining reliable data, especially on illegal movement of workers, and considered how the project might be flexibly advanced in light of possible limitations on data availability.  Some of the questions and issues raised included:

· the need for caution in identifying direction of causality between labour movement and trade given that these are most likely simultaneously determined;

· how to cope with likely difficulties of extending the classification scheme to the services sector where the data are known to be deficient;

· how to take account of theories for the basis for trade (e.g., variety) that are alternatives to the factor-based variant of the standard Hekscher-Olin model of comparative advantage that was being proposed;

· how to define technology for the purposes of the proposed classification scheme (e.g., a patent-based definition or a broader concept?);

· would it aim to provide a “snapshot” of the existing situation or a history highlighting possible shifts of some economies from labour suppliers to labour importers;

· whether the proposed design of the study would allow some determination of the extent of utilization of migrant labour (e.g., whether highly qualified migrants end up working below their level of training);

· whether the study’s design would shed light on the question of whether labour migration leads to convergence or divergence (e.g., through a “brain drain” phenomenon) of economies’ standards of living? 

· whether the study design would take into account possible differences in whether labour is a complement or substitute for trade based on country of origin of the imported labour (a phenomenon detected in Canadian immigration data);

· the role of exchange rate movements in creating incentives for FDI and related labour movement to offset cost impacts; and

· issues related to students studying abroad remaining in host economies either legally or illegally following completion of their studies.

Members noted that a qualitative discussion of some of these issues in addition to the data-based analysis would be highly welcome.  They also offered a number of suggestions of possible sources of existing studies on particular aspects of the labour migration issue.  Given that migration in countries to the east of the Pacific has been studied relatively more intensively, members indicated that the project would add more value by focusing on countries on the West Pacific.  Hong Kong, China agreed with such an assessment and pointed out the project’s success would depend on information supplied by the region’s major sending and receiving members.

Hong Kong, China provided initial responses to the questions raised, thanked members of the Small Group for the many helpful suggestions and undertook to reflect upon the discussion in advancing the study.  

In terms of process, Hong Kong, China indicated its intention to produce an interim report by early May and a draft final report in August for consideration at the Economic Committee’s second plenary meeting, tentatively scheduled for September 5-6, 1998. While further consultation on the study would be conducted primarily through electronic means, consideration would be given to taking advantage of the EC-related meetings in China (1998 Economic Outlook Symposium) and Chinese Taipei (Infrastructure Roundtable/Workshop) in May to organize another Small Group to discuss the interim report. Hong Kong, China noted that it would be important to obtain the cooperation of a greater number of members than had yet positively responded to its questionnaire soliciting data to develop the data base, while nonetheless pursuing publicly available sources such as through the International Labour Organization and elsewhere.

